PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, April 3, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 3, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:10 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Town Manager’s Report

Fire at SEMASS Plant – Town Manager Mark Sylvia provided the Board with an update on the recent fire at SEMASS’s Rochester facility.   While SEMASS cannot process waste at the Rochester facility due to the damage sustained in the fire, Mr. Sylvia said, SEMASS has made arrangements to redirect Plymouth’s waste to its other sites.   Thus, Mr. Sylvia said, operations at Plymouth’s transfer stations will continue as usual.  
Firefighting Academy Graduation – Mr. Sylvia explained that, on Friday, March 30th, 2007, he and Chairman Quintal had the pleasure of attending the graduation exercises at the Massachusetts Firefighting Academy in Stowe, Massachusetts, where Plymouth firefighters Amber Keddy, Derek Hoagland, Shawn Bell, Stephen Murphy, and Sean McNeill graduated from the 12-week intensive training course.  Mr. Sylvia noted that many towns like Plymouth who train their recruits internally also choose to enroll their recruits in this additional training program, for which the Town need only pay the costs of transportation to the training center.  The ceremony was excellent, Mr. Sylvia said, and another group of recruits from Plymouth have already begun the next training session.  
Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Sylvia and the Town’s Fire Department for their commitment to securing quality equipment and training, making Plymouth’s department one of which the entire Town can be proud.  
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt

· Our House Services, Philip Ducrot, 40 Russell Street requested One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for the following dates:

 
April 6, 2007 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.

April 13, 2007 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.

April 14, 2007 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m.

Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt License for Our House Services.  Voted 4-0, approved.
· The Chocolate Bar, Pamela Matteson,18 Court Street requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for May 12, 2007 from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m. for a wine and chocolate promotion to be held at The Chocolate Bar.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above One Day Wine and Malt License for The Chocolate Bar.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Common Victualler (Transfer)

· JJEC Donuts, LLC d/b/a Dunkin Donuts, 709 State Road and 15 Main Street Extension (formerly owned by Scampoli Corporation) requested a transfer of a Common Victualler’s License from Scampoli Corporation to JJEC Donuts, LLC.
Issuance of the above licenses is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Common Victualler’s License Transfer from Scampoli Corporation to JJEC Donuts, LLC.   Voted 4-0, approved.
Sunday Entertainment (New)

· Friends of the Plymouth Pound, Inc., 12 Colony Beach Blvd. requested a Sunday Entertainment License for Sunday, May 27, 2007 from 1:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. for a fundraising carnival to be held at the Armstrong Skating Area.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the above Sunday Entertainment License for Friends of the Plymouth Pound.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board approved the minutes from the March 27th, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.   

Deed for Drainage Easement – The Board approved and accepted the Deed for a 

Drainage Easement to the Town from Carol E. Amirault and Robert S. Amirault located 

at 2 Columbia Circle, as presented by the Engineering Department.
Plymouth Cordage Park Memorandum of Understanding - The Board approved and signed the revised-by-counsel Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) negotiated in connection with the Town’s approval of the Cordage Park Smart Growth District.

Draft Environmental Impact Report for Wareham Road Mixed-Use Development – The Board gave its approval for Chairman Quintal to sign the letter (reviewed at the March 27, 2007 Joint Board meeting) to the Executive Office of Energy and Environment regarding EOEA No. 13580 – Draft Environmental Impact Report (DEIR) – Wareham Road Mixed-Use Development.
Note: At the March 27th, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting, Selectman Loewenberg noted that, while not excusing herself from discussion of the A.D. Makepeace / Wareham Mixed-Use Development, she would abstain from taking any votes on matters relating to this project.  Thus, Selectman Loewenberg abstained from giving her approval/disapproval of this Administrative Note. 
Public Comment

Chairman Quintal opened the meeting for public comment.  No one came forward to address the Board.

2007 Special Town Meeting Articles

Article 2
To see if the Town will vote to transfer a sum of money to be added to funds already appropriated under Article 7 of the 2006 Annual Town Meeting for the purpose of supplementing departmental expenses, or take any other action relative thereto.


BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Finance Director Bruce Miller addressed the Board and explained his recommendation that $500,000 be transferred to the Health Insurance Trust Fund from certified free cash via Special Article 2.   These annual supplemental transfers were instituted as part of a three-year strategy, Mr. Miller explained, in order to grow the Health Insurance Trust to adequate levels and increase the IBNR reserves.    

On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 2 to Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.
Article 4
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease of buildings or equipment and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

A.   Rehabilitation of Wells   

or take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Miller explained that the DPW Water Division has requested that $1,000,000 of borrowing authority be redirected from Article 9B-6 of the April 2005 Annual Town Meeting for the purpose of replacing the Wannos Pond well and pump station. 
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 4 to Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Article 5
To see if the Town will transfer from Solid Waste Enterprise Free Cash the available balance to be reserved for future capital items, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Miller recommended that no action be taken on Special Article 5, since there will not be a residual Free Cash balance after applying the remaining Free Cash to necessary capital expenditures.
No motion was made, and thus no action was taken on this article.

Article 6
To see if the Town will transfer from Airport Enterprise Free Cash the available balance to be reserved for future capital items, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Miller explained his recommendation that $427,545 be transferred to the Airport’s Capital Reserve Account through Special Article 6.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Article 6 to Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Article 7
To see if the Town will transfer from Water Enterprise Free Cash the available balance to be reserved for future capital items, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Miller recommended that no action be taken on Special Article 7, as there will not be a residual Free Cash balance after applying the remaining Free Cash to necessary capital expenditures.

No motion was made, and thus no action was taken on this article.

Article 8
To see if the Town will transfer from Sewer Enterprise Free Cash the available balance to be reserved for future capital items, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Miller explained his recommendation that $40,959 be transferred the Wastewater’s Capital Reserve Account through Special Article 8.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Article 8 to Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Article 12
To see if the Town will vote to appropriate a sum of money, in addition to the amounts previously appropriated, for the construction of wastewater treatment and disposal facilities; to determine whether this appropriation shall be raised by borrowing or otherwise; or to take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Miller explained that Special Article 12 is a ‘housekeeping’ type of article, allowing the Town to issue a general obligation bond for the remaining deficit in the capital account set up for constriction of the Town’s wastewater facility.

Selectman Malaguti and Selectman Schena asked Mr. Miller why the Water Pollution Abatement Trust does not apply to the deficit, and Mr. Miller responded that the current deficit amount is considered ineligible for inclusion in any of the subsidized loans.  Therefore, Mr. Miller said, the money must be borrowed.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Article 12 to Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.

2007 Annual Town Meeting Articles

Article 9
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities for various departments of the Town and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:     

	Project Number
	Department or Sponsor
	Project Description

	A-1
	Airport Commission
	Airport Refueler Truck

	A-2
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Town Building Repair

	A-3
	DPW Operations
	Balance to fund dump truck approved in FY07

	A-4
	DPW Utilities (Sewer)
	Replace S52 Utility Truck

	A-5
	DPW Utilities (Sewer)
	Replace S515 Case Skid Loader

	A-6
	DPW Utilities (Water)
	SCADA Upgrades

	A-7
	DPW Utilities (Water)
	Well Rehabilitation Program

	A-8
	DPW Utilities (Water)
	Replace W47 1999 Utility Truck 

	A-9
	DPW Utilities (Water)
	Replace W42 2000 Utility Truck

	A-10
	DPW Utilities (Water)
	Replaced W412 1989 Backhoe

	A-11
	Fire Department
	Rehabilitate Tanker 1

	A-12
	Planning & Development
	GIS Orthophotography and Base Data Upgrade

	A-13
	Police Department
	Upgrade Radio Dispatch & Communications Equipment

	A-14 
	School Department
	Replace Workstations, 6 year plan

	A-15
	DPW Operations - Engineering
	Engineering-Design of Intersection Improvements on Route 44

	A-16
	Airport Commission
	Construct Runway 6 Parallel Taxiway

	A-17
	Airport Commission
	Replace Snow Blower

	B-1
	DPW Operations
	Infrastructure Management Plan - Phase VII

	B-2
	DPW Grounds & Recreation


	Cemetery-Additional funding for crematory construction 

	B-3
	DPW Operations (Solid Waste)
	Manomet Landfill Gas Containment Trench with Wells

	B-4
	DPW Operations (Solid Waste)
	Comprehensive Site Assessment for South Street Landfill

	B-5
	Finance - Information Tech.
	IT Master Plan Implementation - Phase 3

	B-6
	Fire Department
	Replace Engine 8

	B-7
	Finance - Information Tech.
	Expand Town’s WAN/ Fiber Optic Connectivity to School Facilities 

	C-1
	School Department
	School Building Repair Program

	C-2
	DPW Operations (Solid Waste)
	Purchase 3 Recycling Containers

	C-3
	DPW Utilities (Sewer)


	Sewer System Improvements



	C-4
	DPW Utilities (Water)
	Water Distribution System Improvements


or take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Sylvia explained the Capital Outlay process in prioritizing the projects requests within Article 9.  This year, Mr. Sylvia said, the Town manager’s office was much more involved in the ranking process, reviewing the list of requests against a set of criteria and compiling the list with Mr. Miller and Pamela Hagler, Town Procurement Officer.  From there, Mr. Sylvia explained, the rankings were submitted to the Capital Outlay Expenditure Committee (CEOC) for their review.  The final Capital Plan document, Mr. Sylvia pointed out, shows that his rankings are fairly consistent with the rankings provided by the CEOC.   With both lists compiled, Mr. Sylvia explained, Mr. Miller and Ms. Hagler reviewed the final list and formulated funding strategies.
Mr. Miller and Mr. Sylvia reviewed the Project Requests List, citing the COEC rankings and the Town Manager’s funding recommendations.  Mr. Sylvia noted the reviewing team’s efforts to be as conservative with the Capital Outlay Plan as possible, while considering what projects could cost more if delayed.  School projects, infrastructure improvements, and communications equipment/upgrades ranked at the top of the list, Mr. Sylvia pointed out.  
From a total of $15,849,514 in submitted projects, Mr. Miller said, an amount of $8,109,308 in projects is what the Town expects to fund.
Mr. Sylvia noted that the Capital Outlay Plan will be made available on the Town’s website, www.plymouth-ma.gov, once it has gone through the necessary processing steps.  
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 9 to Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Article 14
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds, to the Stabilization Fund, as authorized by the provisions of G.L. c.40, §5B as amended, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Miller explained his recommendation that $2,538,155 be transferred to the Town’s General Stabilization Fund through Article 14.  
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to recommend Article 14 to Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Town of Plymouth Investment Policy
Mr. Sylvia explained that he and Mr. Miller believe that having a clear investment policy, outlined and approved by the Board, is a sound practice that is common amongst many municipalities.   This draft policy, Mr. Sylvia said, has been vetted through various groups within Town, including the auditing team, our investment advisors, and members of the Finance Committee.
Mr. Miller outlined the objectives and scope of the Draft Investment Policy for the Board, noting that the policy was designed to provide guidance without being overly restrictive.   The policy, Mr. Miller said, can be seen as balanced between two main objectives, Investment Strategies and Internal Controls, with safekeeping and custody being cornerstone values of the plan. 
Selectman Schena noted that investment plans are considered standard practices for any institution that invests and manages money.  He recommended that the plan be a “living document” that adapts with time and experience, and he commended Mr. Miller and Mr. Sylvia for putting the plan into place. 
On a motion by selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted to endorse the Town of Plymouth Investment Policy, as presented by Finance Director Bruce Miller.  Voted 4-0, approved.

Harbormaster Proposals
Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi briefly outlined four proposals presented for the Board’s consideration by Harbormaster Tim Routhier and Assistant Harbormaster Chad Hunter. 
Transient Mooring Rentals
Mr. Routhier explained that his department proposes to install five transient moorings within the harbor for boaters visiting Plymouth.  The proposal, Mr. Routhier said, would set a rental fee of $1 per foot, per night, which is consistent with fees in other coastal communities similar to Plymouth.  For example, he said, an owner of a forty foot boat would be charged $40 per night to rent one of the transient moorings. 
Selectman Loewenberg asked Mr. Routhier why only five have been proposed.  Mr. Routhier responded that, because the moorings cost $1,500 each to install, they chose to propose only five this year, with more planned for next year, as funding allows.

Ms. Arrighi noted that the process for collecting rental fees is still being worked upon, but if the Board endorses the proposal, she and the Harbormaster’s office will move forward with finalizing the details and conducting a public hearing for official approval.  
Members of the Board expressed support for the installation of transient moorings, with no dissenting arguments offered.  No formal vote was taken, as the Board was asked only for its informal endorsement at this time.
Increasing Fees
As the Board had requested of all Town departments, Ms. Arrighi said, the Harbormaster’s Office has reviewed their service fees, to ensure that they are appropriate and comparable with other similar communities.  The Town Manager’s Office and Harbormaster’s Office, Ms. Arrighi said, has reviewed their service fees and recommended that the resident and non-resident mooring fees be raised, but not until January 1, 2008.  A public hearing, Ms. Arrighi said, will be held on the proposed fee structure increase before the Board is asked for official approval.  
Selectman Schena asked if the Town could set different fees between residents and non-residents.  Mr. Routhier replied that the State does not currently allow this practice.  
Members of the Board expressed support for the fee increases for moorings, with no dissenting arguments offered.   No formal vote was taken, as the Board was asked only for its informal endorsement at this time.

Shellfish Restoration
Ms. Arrighi informed the Board that the Harbormaster’s Office is actively working to bring shell fishing back to the harbor.   The Town Manager’s Office has asked for $1,000 from the Economic Development Fund to cover the cost of the initial phase of stocking the harbor with quahogs.   

Mr. Routhier explained that his department is always looking for ways to improve the harbor and expand shell fishing for residents.  Phase two of the project, he said, will involve the community in volunteer clean-ups of the currently restricted shell fishing areas, and phase three will involve the construction of up-wellers where clams and quahogs can be seeded and raised for additional stocking.
Members of the Board expressed support for the Harbormaster’s Shellfish Restoration Plan, with no dissenting arguments offered.   No formal vote was taken, as the Board was asked only for its informal endorsement at this time.

Memorandum of Agreement with the Coast Guard
Ms. Arrighi explained to the Board that the Harbormaster’s Office has been working in a cooperative enforcement effort with the Coast Guard on maritime security and safety zone issues for several years.  A proposed addendum to the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) Between the U.S. Coast Guard and the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Regarding the Enforcement of Maritime Safety and Security Zones would provide Plymouth’s Harbormaster with more flexible authorization to move trespassers out of the no-trespass zone around the Pilgrim Nuclear Power Plant, when asked to do so by the U.S. Coast Guard.  

Mr. Sylvia noted that his office is concerned about the funding necessary to provide for this service, but he acknowledged that our Harbormaster staff has already been doing much of this security work for years.  The proposed addendum, Mr. Sylvia said, may give the Town access to a percentage of any trespassing fines imposed, to offset the Town’s expenses.

Mr. Routhier explained that the proposed addendum would give his staff increased powers to move trespassers out of the security zones and maintain a safer environment around the nuclear plant.  Additionally, he said, the proposed addendum will likely increase the Town’s eligibility for Homeland Security funding and other Federal Grants that would provide additional training and equipment for his staff.  
Selectman Loewenberg asked that the Town Manager look further into any indemnification and insurance issues that may be involved within the agreement.  

Ms. Arrighi confirmed that she and the Town Manager plan to address the concerns raised by Selectman Loewenberg prior to finalization of the proposed addendum.  
On a motion by Selectman Schena, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board voted unanimously, 4-0, to endorse the proposed addendum to the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) Between the U.S. Coast Guard and the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Regarding the Enforcement of Maritime Safety and Security Zones. 
Old Business / Letters / New Business
Letters:

Transfer Station Input – Selectman Malaguti noted a letter from resident Liz Scanland regarding her suggestions regarding Plymouth’s transfer stations and asked if the letter had been passed on to the Department of Public Works, to which Ms. Arrighi replied in the affirmative.  
Plymouth’s Utility Providers – Selectman Malaguti made note of recent information that Verizon seeks to become an additional provider of cable services in the Town of Plymouth through proposed changes in the State’s provider regulations.  Selectman Malaguti noted that he would like to see Verizon go through the same agreement negotiations with the Town that other cable providers (Adelphia, Comcast) have been required to follow.  
Selectman Schena agreed, noting that he would like the utility companies serving Plymouth to be more responsive and conduct themselves as better citizens within the community.  As a residential customer, Selectman Schena said, he has been unhappy with NStar’s service delivery, and he believes the Board should hold our utility providers to higher standards.

Selectman Malaguti requested that representatives of our local utility providers be asked to appear before the Board, and Mr. Sylvia responded that he would arrange this. 
Endorsement – Chairman Quintal asked to address the Board as a citizen from the podium.  Mr. Quintal then voiced his endorsement of incumbent Selectman candidate David Malaguti, citing Mr. Malaguti’s experience and wisdom as reasons for supporting his candidacy.
Motion to Adjourn
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Schena, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 4-0, approved.
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